DEVON HISTORIC CHURCHES TRUST

MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE TRUST

HELD ON MONDAY 9th JULY 2012
AT TEDBURN ST MARY VILLAGE HALL

TRUSTEES PRESENT:
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 Mrs R Howell DL
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Rev. Dr D J Keep

Mr N Maxwell-Lawford OBE DL
Chairman of F&GP Committee


Lt. Col. J D Michie
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Mr J Mills



Hon. Secretary

Mrs Carol Plumstead



Col. Charles Rich

Mr P Tuckett DL
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IN ATTENDANCE

The Venerable Ian Chandler


Archdeacon of Plymouth

Mr Charles Hutchings



Church Assessor/Deanery Representative for Ottery

Mrs Alethea Kennerley



Deanery Representative for Okehampton

Dr Christopher Maycock


Deanery Representative for Cadbury

Mrs Sue Mumford



Church Assessor/ Deanery Representative for Ivybridge
Mr Charles Pegman



Deanery Representative for Honiton
Mrs Victoria Shaw Curtis


Deanery Representative for Moreton
Mr Henrick Vollers

The meeting opened in prayer led by the Rev. Dr David Keep.
1378.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence had been received from Lady Burnell-Nugent, The Ven. C Hewetson and the Archdeacons of Exeter, Totness and Barnstaple.
1379.  MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The minutes of the meeting held on 5th March 2012 were signed as a correct record. 

1380.  MATTERS ARISING

 Minute 1351  VAT.  The chairman considered that Trustees needed to discuss in detail the implications of changes to VAT levied on church repairs.  Item for November 2012 meeting.
The amount of Common Share to be included in the grant application form on the website, plus the change to VAT. ( The Hon. Sec. confirmed later that this had already been done).
In view of the income generated by Louise Crossman Associates, Louise Crossman or a representative of the company to be invited to Trust events.
1381,  CHAIRMAN’S REPORT  
The Chairman welcomed Deanery Representatives for the Devon Historic Churches Day event and invited them to pick up any forms or posters they needed which were on the table by the exit.

 The Chairman then welcomed Mr Vollers to the meeting which he is attending at the invitation of Mr Maxwell-Lawford.
She went on to say that
It is encouraging and yet at the same time rather daunting for us to be faced with so many grant applications; grants to churches is what we are all about and it is good to know that more churches and chapels are turning to us in their fundraising efforts.  But it is daunting to realize what a huge amount of money needs to be spent and all the time the funds from outside bodies seem to be drying up.

Once again the National Churches Trust has failed to send in the official report of the annual conference held in May.  Mrs Dudgeon who had attended the National Churches Trust Annual Conference with the Chairman reported on one of the meetings topic: Sara Croft from SPAB has been running courses for church wardens and others concerned with the care of our historic places of worship with the prime object being to spot the earliest signs of water penetration and prevention of further deterioration.  This programme known as Faith in Maintenance has been running for 5 years and has just received a further HLF Grant.   Sara has produced an excellent maintenance checklist: simple and effective with a booklet called Maintenance Matters.  National Maintenance Week is 16 – 23rd November, an ideal time to check a church is while it is raining!
Sara is offering study days which have been highly subsidised by English Heritage, but a host organisation would need to raise £500 and organise the local arrangements.   Mrs Dudgeon would highly recommend that the Trust offers one of these days to our assessors and to church wardens.

(Useful website: www.spabfim.org.uk/pages/annual_inspections.html.)
Honiton Show – we now have new leaflets and display holders for this event; there was a printing error but this has been rectified.  Susan has agreed to man our stall at the show but she will need help so anyone visiting the show please do see her and give her a break!

Annuals Members Day – Thursday 18th October.  Mr Michael Hoare of the National Churches Trust has agreed to be the speaker for the evening.  The Chairman recommended that those attending should come prepared to ask questions of the speaker.

1382.
 REPORT FROM CHAIRMAN OF FINANCE COMMITTEE
Mrs Lee Martin who had spent 9 years working for Ugbrook Environmental  involved with landfill grants to churches is now looking for other interests and would like to assist with the work of the DHCT.  Mrs Martin will  be asked to act as assessor for East Devon and Cullompton Area.
Finance:  We have £101,022 across various bank accounts but also £56,000 in unpaid grants.  Investments total £1,040,364 producing £43,000 p.a.

Mr Maxwell-Lawford recommended that grants of £25,000 be awarded at today’s meeting, bearing in mind the £56,000 in undrawn grants.

Legacies.  E V Whiteway.  The Trust was one of a number of charities awarded a small legacy from Mr Whiteway’s estate when his Will was drawn up some years ago.  However, at the time of Mr Whiteway’s death his estate was worth considerably less than when it was prepared and the Trust was not hopeful of receiving any funds.   However, the Salvation Army continues to represent the legatees and the NHS has at last agreed to repay the nursing home costs of Mr Whiteway so there may be a small sum payable to the Trust in due course.

Annual Accounts.  We have only draft accounts as at 31 March 2012 but we have made a small surplus for the year, due in part to lower grants which have not yet been drawn.

Audit.  Thomas Westcott have drawn my attention to our income being below £100,000 so we are not obliged to have a full audit.  Mr Maxwell-Lawford proposed that a full audit be carried out, seconded by Rev. Dr. Keep.  All agreed.
1383.  FORMALITIES  AND ADMINISTRATION 
Mr Mills advised that he had no items to raise at this meeting, but gave notice that he would be putting an item on the November agenda concerning the Charity Commission publication CC14 “Charities and Investment Matters – A Brief Guide for Trustees” and how its proposals would affect Trustees.
 1384.    DEVON HISTORIC CHURCHES DAY AND FUNDRAISING MATTERS
Mrs Kauntze reported that the retiring collection from St Matthew Passion, Exeter Cathedral, made possible by the Foster Charitable Trust, yielding an income of £548.14 for the Trust.

The Draft Guide to Open Churches for the Devon Historic Churches Trust was presented and any amendments/additions required by 13th July.  Thanks were given to all the Deanery Representatives who were helping and especially those present at the meeting.  Susan Taverner was thanked for all the hard work involved in collating and presenting the Guide.

There were two significant changes to the Guide: one the inclusion of a brief description of each Deanery and the second the display of postcodes which would enable visitors to find the churches.

 1385.   ADMINISTRATIVE SECRETARY & TREASURER’S REPORT

Since the March meeting the following donations have been received:

 £170 from 6 PCCs

£495 from 16 individuals plus £195 CAF donation.

£2000 from the Foster Charitable Trust donated at the end of March.

This compares to the income reported at the July 2011 meeting of £445 from 12 PCCs,  £155 from 6 individuals.     So, overall, little change in income comparing July 2012 with July 2011.
 1386.  VAT AND LISTED BUILDINGS – REPORT BY HON. SECRETARY
 The Hon. Secretary referred to the withdrawal of zero-rated VAT on listed buildings and that the basic VAT rate of 20% had to be applied to listed building repairs from 1st October.  After representations the government agreed to provide £30,000,000 per annum during the lifetime of this parliament  to offset the removal of zero-rated VAT.  Mr Mills would be looking into the method for reclaiming the VAT paid.   He stated that this was a very complicated matter which many churches would have difficulty in understanding.
The chairman stated that the Trust finds it difficult to give suitable answers to churches who are finding it difficult to understand the new arrangements.  The  VAT payable makes a big difference to the amount a church has to raise.   The grant application form on the website now asks for estimated costs including VAT.

1387.   
 GRANT APPLICATIONS      

 Before the allocation of grants the chairman pointed out that many of the applications were for  Grade I Listed churches and there are extra restrictions on the work that can be carried out and the buildings are more expensive to maintain.   English Heritage only gave grants for large projects and she wondered if it would be possible for EH to award smaller grants for work carried out on Grade I Listed churches.   The chairman suggested that the National Churches Trust should be asked to lobby in this regard.
Many of the grant applications were to counter rain damage and the Chairman referred to the item “Faith in Maintenance” which Mrs Dudgeon had raised earlier in the meeting.

Mrs Howell felt that priority should be given to upkeep of the building, rather than the installation of toilets.

The Chairman referred to the “Guide to Local Trusts” which could provide grant applicants with alternative source of funds.   The grants provided by the Devon Historic Churches Trust were relatively modest, but did enable churches to obtain additional grants elsewhere.
The following grants were approved by Trustees:








 £




Petton, St Petrock



2000
Salcombe Regis, St Mary & St Peter

1000

Plymtreet, St John the Baptist


  500
West Hill, Ottery St Mary, St Michael

  250
 Colaton Raleigh, St John the Baptist

2000
Sparkwell, All Saints



1000
Galmpton, Holy Trinity



1000
Southleigh, St Lawrence


1500
Buckland Monachorum, St Andrew

1500
Sampford Spiney, St Mary


2000
Manaton, St Winifred



2000
Sowton, St Michael & All Angels

1000
Aylesbeare, St Mary



2000
South Tawton, St Andrew


2500
Halwill, St Peter & St James


1000
St Giles inthe Wood, St Giles


  750
Combe Martin, St Peter Ad Vincula

1500
Bratton Fleming, St Peter’s 


2500
Powderham, St Clement



  750
TOTAL GRANTS AWARDED
`
        £26,750
Mr Mills thanked the church assessors for their hard work in coping with so many applications.

1388.
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

 Nil 
 1389.
2012 MEETINGS:  
19TH NOVEMBER 
1

